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CKC AGM Meeting Minutes – Thursday 21 November 2024, 8.00-10.00pm
Venue: ‘The Arches’ at Kew Bridge
MEETING MINUTES
Attendees: 
A total of 14 people joined the meeting:
David P (chair), Fiona G, Liza E, Mary H, Phil P, Zachary B, Mike L, Safi F, Steve D, Jude P, Matt MM, Izzy P, Steve D, Rachel H, 

	
	Agenda items
	Notes & Actions

	1. 
	Apologies for Absence
	Charlie T, Paul R, Tudor 

	2. 
	Chairperson’s Report / Summary of the year (David P)
	The Club Chair (David P) gave a summary of the year that included the following points:

Membership: 76, down on 96 last year. The overall trend has been reducing each year since COVID, but still above ‘breakeven’ for paying rent/rates.

Significant coaching, training and trip activity throughout 2024, helped by more members helping with organisation:
· Training trips: Pembrokeshire (Claire & Fiona), North Devon (Izzy), Portland (Claire)
· Rescue practice at Castle Club, Finsbury Park (Mary)
· Major trips in Scotland (Fiona), Jurassic Coast (Mike L), Devon (David), Suffolk (Jonathan), Essex (Mary)
· Weekly paddles

Open Day with 360 & Edge Tasters in April & as part of the Totally Thames festival in Sept, with amazingly enthusiastic people afterwards. Many joined and these events remain a major method of attracting new members.

New things put in place this year:
· Fuel cost policy in place
· New look Club Updates, including interviews with a club member in each edition.
· Pool sessions (with Edge) begun in Winter 2024
· Bursary from Paddle UK obtained in Nov 2024, for leadership training/assessments.
· Sunday day paddles in Jan and Feb (coming soon)

	3.  
	Reports from Committee Members (all)
	Financial report from Tudor 
1) BIG PICTURE
There are two financial reports: one covers our financial year to the end of February this year, the other gives a more up to date financial picture as at the end of last month. These are cash statements rather than being prepared on an accrual basis.

We continue to maintain a reasonable contingency in our bank accounts. Our fleet is a year older so, inevitably, we will need to spend significant sums replacing boats in future. We plan for this to be a gradual process, but the possibility of sudden loss cannot be ruled out. It is therefore essential to the long-term continuation of the club that we try to increase our cash balances and as an absolute minimum to not let them fall.

Our cash improved over the course of the last financial year, increasing by £4142 between February 2023 and February 2024. However, the more recent financial report shows our cash did not improve at all between October 2023 and October 2024.

2) MORE DETAILED PICTURE
Income from membership fees was healthy in the year to February 2024, but has declined more recently. It is thought this is due to a combination of factors: a) the end of the pandemic outdoor effect b) negative reports of Thames water quality.

Total income from Tasters remains unchanged and is an important source of both revenue and new members.

Our rent and rates expenditure is significantly higher now, as seen from any of the comparisons in the two financial reports. For example, in the year to February 2024, we paid 54% more when compared to the previous year.

Tudor is happy to reply by email to any detailed queries that people have.

Fiona reported that CKC is still awaiting news of whether we will receive any business rates reduction this year. The reduction would go to our landlord and a portion passed on to us. 

Membership summary by Mike W:
Main activities this year:
1. Very successful Taster Sessions in April & Sept, resulting in new members joining 
2. Handling enquiries from prospective members who found us through internet searches
3. Handling enquiries from parents looking for places for their kids
4. Handling enquiries from people looking for storage space for their kayaks
5. Handling enquiries from businesses looking to sell web design services, and Membership processing apps

1&2. Both resulted in the 20 new members joining the club

Overall membership summary:
· 76 members, down on last year
· No longer do male/female analysis 
· 28% have 1st Aid (20% last year)
· 28% have done FSRT / PSR safety (25% last year)
· Average age is around 50

Comments from members in the meeting who are part of other clubs also indicated that the reduction in members is not specific to CKC.

ACTION: Check if useful to produce a standard email on providers who do kayaking for kids. If required, Mary to help draft it.

Training, summary by Phil P

· Discover Awards: 11 completed, 6 ongoing  
· Rescue Day at Finsbury Park in Sept: 6 paddlers took part (thanks to Mary for organising)
· PUK Bursary for leadership training/assessment
· Pool sessions: first time taken part at Brentford (with Edge), completing Discover training also
· Coached trips 
· First Aid– 3 members completed 16-hrs 1st Aid on an extended Pembrokeshire trip


Health & Safety + Welfare Officer summary by Liza:
· Safety & Welfare: 
Number of Incidents reported	1
· Number of Learning (Near Miss) Events reported	1
· Number of Welfare concerns reported	0
· Number of Health incidents reported	1

· Incidents: Club kayak came off travelling car onto motorway. All parties to be aware of car drives carrying boats on their cars and what information they have about how to do this correctly, of checking the equipment and knowledge of the forces that can apply.
· Near Miss: Self-rescue training incident. Pump incorrectly stored in cockpit, prevented easy wet exit.
· Health incidents: ‘River Action’ Alert to level of E Coli in River prior to Boat Race March 2024. Remind members about safety practices of hand hygiene.
· Paddle UK have a new incident reporting system to report an incident, near miss or safety concern that occurs during any paddling activity. Please report any issues via Liza in the first instance (and she will log if needed).
· PUK want clubs to log their activities with coastguard – as we do. 
· CKC has set a minimum standard for ongoing membership consisting of proven ability to do a wet exit, demonstrated at least once every 2 years. 
· Safeguarding: Online PUK training available; Committee members must complete this by 31 Dec 2024, as required by Paddle UK. 

Kit summary by Rich:
· No update this meeting, but we have not done much with kit this year, except we bought additional 205cm and 210cm paddles.
· We are likely to sell the two underused Nordkapp kayaks next year as part of the boat replacement programme.
· No decision has been made yet on what kayaks we will get to replace these.
· The boats got a thorough overhaul during the Kit Day in May with many new deck lines fitted etc. (Fiona)

Landlord Liaison – by Fiona
· New initiative; we’re in touch with Richmond social prescribing liaison to trail an initial session with vulnerable adults. ACTION: Fiona 
· Awaiting news of possible business rate reduction/refund, as detailed in the Finance section

Trips, Mike L 
· This has been another very active year for the club which has enabled over 270 individual paddles both on the Thames and elsewhere in the UK. 
· Some 25 trips were planned for 2024; this included 14 under our extended remit rule, 4 through external coaches, 6 Sea Leader-led, and one peer paddle. 
· There have also been a number of Thames Leader led day trips. 
· Although the weather and strong tidal flows cancelled many of our Thursday evening paddles this only affected a small number of the 25 planned trips. 
· The coached trips have certainly been well received and facilitated club members paddling in challenging conditions outside the remit of any of our club leaders and also doing incident scenarios in these conditions. 
· A survey of club members earlier in the year indicated a strong appetite for more trips, with as much notice as possible. The trip planning page now sets out to provide more information in advance, and the Thames weekday sessions page allows members to sign up as much as 4 weeks ahead. The survey also discovered that the majority of members prefer trips to our East, South, Southwest and West coasts. The range of trips this year has nicely covered that geographic spread. We are also actively looking for new and more sheltered locations for the Autumn and Winter months.
· Finally, thanks are due. First, to the CKC leaders and club members who have organised the wide variety of trips this year. Second, and particularly when club kit is used for a trip, thank-you to all members who offer their cars to ferry boats and people around as without this support these trips would simply not be possible.

Social media summary – Charlie was unable to attend as having surgery
· CKC is present on Facebook, Insta and X (ex-Twitter).
· Our Insta has most followers, then X. We have grown our followers and number of posts on all three platforms.
· Encouraged members to like and comment on all socials. Likewise, do Google reviews as good for SEO. Our Insta has most followers, then Twitter.
· Matt reported Insta is best place to promote; last 90 days shows our searches split 50/50 between followers and non-followers. This suggests we’re keeping people engaged, which is positive, though ideally we also want to reach more non-followers / new people. 

	4.
	Matters arising from the previous year’s minutes
	 Matters Arising from last year’s AGM and Actions Taken – report from David 
1) Auditors report – approved 
2) Action: Explore how to make updating skills records easier. Simplest method was for Membership to update in Membermojo after courses/qualifications and members review at time of renewal.
3) Better marketing and promotion by members is needed. Still true!
4) Sale of the club trailer: given to Portsmouth & District Canoe Club (PDCC) with agreement that we can use it if needed.

	5.
	Motions by members
	Four motions were put forward. All carried unanimously: 

1. Review of membership fee
Proposal to raise fee from £108 to £113 pa for full members, £56 for basic/remote members/Thames Leaders.
Result of vote: Carried unanimously.
ACTION: Update website - Andrew 

1. ‘Extended Remit’
Proposal that the ‘Extended Remit’ be continued without change until end 2026.
Result of vote: Carried unanimously.
ACTION: Update Extended Remit section of club documents - Liza 

1. Committee Composition
Proposal is that the core Club Committee membership is reduced to be 3 roles (as originally defined in the Club Constitution): Chair, Secretary and Treasurer. 

The following roles will act in a supporting role to the Committee (and attend meetings as appropriate): Landlord Liaison, Kit Officer, Trips Coordinator, Training Officer, Safety Officer and Welfare Officer, PUK online administrator, Webmaster, Thames leader coordinator, Website active content co-ordinator, Social media Lead, Marketing/ Comms roles
Result of vote: Carried unanimously.
ACTION: Update website - Andrew 

1. PUK Quality Club
Proposal that CKC investigate the feasibility of becoming a Paddle UK Quality Club. 
Result of vote: Carried unanimously.
ACTION: Include in next Committee meeting for planning - David 

	6. [bookmark: _Ref57739703]
	Election of new Committee Members 
	The following committee members have agreed to continue in their current roles: 

Motion to approve them proposed by Jude P, seconded by Steve D. All roles were agreed unanimously 

· Chair - David P 
· Treasurer – Tudor G
· Membership Secretary –Mike W (Jude P to support)

Agreed Supporting Roles for 2025:
· Landlord liaison – Fiona G 
· Kit officer – Rich H
· Training Officer - Phil
· Trip Co-ordinator – Mike L 
· Safety & Welfare – Liza E
· Website content – Andrew, David P and Mary H
· Website, Social media – Charlie T 
· Marketing/ Comms – Matt MM 
· Thames Lead Coordinator – Mike M. 
· Website Admin – Andrew

	7.
	Any Other Business
	AOB 
· First Committee meeting planned for Wednesday 8 January 2025 at 8pm, venue tba
· Christmas paddle, Saturday 7 Dec will also include Discover paddlers doing their first trip (Liza)
· Pembrokeshire Trip dates set for 7 & 8 June 2025 (Fiona) 
· N Devon trip being planned (Izzy)

	8.
	Close
	Meeting closed at 9:45pm
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